Petition No. 439

Farmington River Power Company

Relocation of Transmission Line

New Britain, Connecticut

December 8, 1999

On November 30, 1999, Connecticut Siting Council (Council) members Brian Emerick and Gerald Heffernan with Fred Cunliffe of Council staff and Assistant Attorney General Robert Marconi met Jon Case of Northeast Utilities Service Company (NUSCO), and Dallas Kroll and John Plant representing Stop & Shop to review Farmington River Power Company’s (FRPC) proposal to relocate a 0.20 mile section of a 69-kilovolt transmission line (Circuit No. 680) between the Black Rock Substation and Burrit Substation in New Britain, Connecticut.  

In 1992, the FRPC dismantled and removed 21 miles of its own transmission line connecting the Rainbow Dam (9.45 MW of generation) on the Farmington River in Windsor to The Stanley Works in New Britain.  Now, electricity generated at the Rainbow Dam is transmitted via the CL&P transmission system to The Stanley Works. The FRPC still owns a 2000-foot portion of Circuit 608 from West Main Street to Burrit Substation.  Connecticut Light and Power Company (CL&P) owns the other 1400-foot portion of Circuit 608 from West Main Street to Black Rock Substation.

The impetus of this petition is for development of a Stop & Shop store including two retail buildings located within an existing shopping plaza on the corner of Corbin Avenue and West Main Street. The parcel of property to be developed is zoned Business (B-2).  FRPC proposes to realign the existing 50-foot transmission line right-of-way to accommodate retail development.  NUSCO, on behalf of FRPC, has engineered the new 0.20-mile section of Circuit Line 680 in compliance with National Electric Safety Codes. Eight existing woodpole structures with an average height of 50 feet would be replaced with six new wood laminate poles requiring no guys averaging 43 feet in height, however one structure would have a maximum height of 57 feet to meet minimum ground to conductor clearance.  The new conductors would have a vertical configuration with a minimum six-foot conductor spacing. The electric fields are not expected to increase more than 0.1 kilovolts per meter and magnetic fields would change from an existing condition of 4-6 milliguass (mG) to 8-9 mG at an historical average load of 108 amps.  The maximum long-term emergency load (615 amps) would increase magnetic fields from 36 mG to 62 mG.  If the proposed pole height were increased equal to existing pole heights of 50 feet, magnetic fields would not change from existing levels.  To the maximum extent possible NUSCO contends the proposed line configuration incorporates the Council’s Electric and Magnetic Fields Best Management Practices.  The nearest residential property boundary is 100 feet from the edge of right-of-way.  The magnetic field at 100 feet would be less than 1 mG regardless of pole height.

Construction is expected to begin February 2000 with completion in May 2000. 

FRPC contends the proposed modification to Circuit Line 680 would not have a substantial adverse environmental effect on the environment or ecology, nor would it damage scenic, historical or recreational values, therefore, requests the Council rule that no Certificate of Environmental Compatibility and Public Need is required.

